Great Milton Parish Council

Parish Clerk: Mr T Darch
Email: contact@clerkgreatmilton.co.uk
Website: www.great-milton.co.uk

Minutes of the Meeting of Great Milton Parish Council 

held virtually via video conference on Monday 14th December 2020 at 7.30pm.

Present: W Fox (Chair of this meeting), P Allen, P Fewell and M Horsley.

In Attendance:  Tim Darch (Clerk)


The meeting was conducted through a video conferencing facility.  The new arrangements for the Parish Council are allowed under the following Regulation:
THE LOCAL AUTHORITIES AND POLICE AND CRIME PANELS (CORONAVIRUS) (FLEXIBILITY OF LOCAL AUTHORITY AND POLICE AND CRIME PANEL MEETINGS) (ENGLAND AND WALES) REGULATIONS 2020

143/20
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received in advance from Cllr Steve Harrod (Chair).  Apologies were received on the evening of the meeting from Cllrs Clyde Deacon and George Bennet.

144/20
Variation of order of business


Business was conducted in the order prescribed by the agenda.
145/20
Declarations of member’s Interest (if any)
No declarations of interest were received in matters on the Agenda.

146/20
Matters to Report

Regular updates are being received from OCC and SODC and continue to be communicated to residents via the available channels as appropriate.  Caroline Newton provided a written update which was relayed to attendees by Cllr Fox, and which is summarised below.


Planning - Local Plan 2035

SODC Full Council voted to adopt the South Oxfordshire Local Plan 2035 on Thursday 10th December.  

At its meeting at Cabinet on Tuesday 8th December, the SODC (Lib Dem/Green) Administration had agreed to propose that Council adopt the Plan in line with officers’ recommendations. In the event at Council on 10th Dec, 17 councillors voted for (including all Conservative, Labour and Henley Residents Group councillors), 9 abstained and 7 voted against. Amongst those voting against the Cabinet’s recommendation was the leader, Cllr Sue Cooper and most of her Lib Dem colleagues.  It is difficult to see how this Cabinet, as it is currently comprised, with a majority not in support of the Local Plan, can possibly take it forward through master-planning and construction.   Since the vote, one Green councillor and one Lib Dem (both backbenchers) have resigned from their party groupings and are now sitting as Independents. This will have an impact on the political balance of committees, so we can expect some movement in the make-up of various council committees in the next days. 


Now that the Plan has been adopted, and the Secretary of State’s directive withdrawn, SODC planning officers will start to work with developers to create masterplans for the strategic sites in the Plan and with OCC on the infrastructural issues.  In the case of Chalgrove Airfield for which the application has already been submitted, this collaboration between officers and Homes England (the site’s promoter) is particularly urgent.


Council Finances

The additional costs of addressing COVID19, together with reduced income (for example from car parking charges) has put a lot of strain on SODC’s budget this year. The likely deficit will be met from SODC’s reserves. 

Budget 2021-20

Work is intensifying on the Budget for the 2021-22 financial year, though the Treasury has not yet clarified the funding levels for councils from central Government. At a meeting with the district’s finance officers last week I urged them to consider the impact any changes in our budget allocations might have on smaller parishes: I reminded them that the decision to make dramatic increases to the charges for dog bins last year had disproportionately affected small rural parishes with modest budgets (but big dog populations!).


Civil Parking Enforcement


At an additional Full Council on 22 December, councillors will consider a recommendation from Cabinet to support OCC’s request to the Department for Transport for the introduction of Special Enforcement Area and bus lane enforcement powers across South Oxfordshire, Vale of the White Horse and Cherwell districts. The rational is that it would allow more consistent enforcement of parking regulations than the current police-enforced system allows. South Oxfordshire is one of only 3% of authorities yet to implement Civil Parking Enforcement.  
147/20
Correspondence and Public Discussion

Parking issues have been reported at Lower End.  This has been the result of driveway resurfacing at one of the properties in the area: at the time of the meeting this work was due to conclude shortly, after which the situation should ease considerably.
148/20
Planning Applications

A
The following planning applications received from SODC were considered.



P20/S3158/FUL (Bentley House London Road Milton Common).  Amendment: as amplified by Noise Impact Assessment received 26 November 2020.

After review it was AGREED that this assessment seemingly had little or no bearing on the merits or otherwise of the application, merely offering fairly obvious advice on matters such as keeping the proposed unit’s doors closed when noisy equipment is in operation, and locating ventilation equipment away from the nearest houses.

P20/S4593/SCR (Le Manoir Aux Quat Saisons Church Road Great Milton). Request for screening opinion to confirm whether there is a requirement for an Environmental Impact Assessment in respect of proposed development at Belmond Le Manoir Aux Quat Saisons.


No consultation on screening opinion: for reference only.  Application to be discussed further at Item 154/20.
B
The following planning decisions received were reviewed.


P20/S2194/HH (Gemini Thame Road Great Milton). Removal of existing entrance porch and replacement with a different design.  Planning permission is GRANTED for the above development.
149/20
Minutes of the previous meeting
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held virtually on Monday 16th November 2020 were approved as a true and accurate record of proceedings and signed on camera.
150/20
Financial Resolutions
The following cheques for payment were authorised and physically signed along with associated invoices subsequent to this meeting:


Tim Darch. Salary, Tax and Expenses. £519.75

Jonathan Dudley.  Bulletin production November.  £234.50

Green and Growing.  Village mowing October/November/December.  £2,592

Website hosting December (reimbursement to Clerk). £29.99


Hugo Fox website migration fee.  £399


Colin Putt. Repairs to village green retaining walls. £200.

B

The monthly bank reconciliation, accounts and bank statements were received, signed and approved by the meeting.  The reconciled bank balance as at 5 December was £39,902.
C
Budget for 2021-22

The second draft of the budget was discussed in detail.  Following the first draft, adjustments were necessary in light of the receipt of an accurate picture of the year’s grass-cutting costs (some work conducted throughout the year had not yet been invoiced when the first draft was discussed), and a significant increase in SODC’s dog hygiene costs.  A new private contractor has been sought to empty the village dog bins: the budget now offered for consideration is based on their price, which although significantly higher than costs for the current and previous financial years is significantly lower than SODC’s proposed charges for 2021-22.  The anticipated increased costs associated with two factors outlined above has necessitated an increase in the proposed precept request from 1% to 4%.  


Forecast expenses total £23,230, an increase of 3.5% relative to the previous year.  Income from sources other than the precept is anticipated to be £3,750 compared with £3,710 in the previous year, while the precept is forecast to rise 4% from £18,730 to £19,480.  It was noted that the General Reserve stood at approximately £29,664: reserves have increased from £21,041 in 2019-20, largely as a consequence of the repayment of a £5,000 loan provided towards the refurbishment of the Neighbours Hall.  

After discussion it was RESOLVED that the draft budget for 2021-22 be accepted and approved.

Precept for 2021-22

In the light of the agreed budget for 2021-22 and after discussion, it was RESOLVED that the precept for 2021-22 should be set at £19,480.  The precept request was approved and signed as required.
151/20
Parish Clerk and Councillors’ update of matters in hand
· ‘Carols around the Christmas Tree’ is scheduled to go ahead on Wednesday 16th December, subject to suitable weather and social distancing measures being adhered to.  There will also be a short service and prayers, led by Simon Cronk.
152/20
Flytipping of garden waste, Grove Footpath (The Bull to A329)


The accumulation of garden waste on the Grove Footpath has been cleared by SODC and Green and Growing, making the area far more attractive.  The District Council has written to local residents advising of the clearance: hopefully the area will remain free of waste from now on.
153/20
COVID-19: update on village response/impacts

Morland House surgery has reported that it will be administering the Coronavirus vaccine from late December, initially to patients over the age of 80.
154/20
Proposed expansion of Le Manoir Aux Quat’Saisons

The proposal to refurbish and expand Le Manoir (including improved bar and restaurant facilities, a spa, a culinary academy and a new access from the A329) was discussed.  It was noted that there is general support for the proposal in the village, although concerns have been expressed about access and traffic.  The concerns over access have been reported to the applicant by the Parish Council, and OCC as the highway authority will make its own recommendations.  The Parish Council is supportive of the proposal and awaits further developments with interest.
155/20
Proposed move to new dog waste collection contractor


In light of significant cost increases (around £250 in 2019-20 and £1,100 2020-21 to £2,200 in 2021-22: an increase of approximately 900%), the Parish Council proposes to engage a private contractor to empty the village dog bins from April 2021.  The cost of this provision will 
be in the region of £1,300 per annum.  After discussion it was AGREED to give SODC notice on its provision, and to take steps to engage the new provider.
156/20
Dates for Great Milton Parish Council meetings 2021
The following proposed dates for meetings of Great Milton Parish Council during 2021 were discussed and subsequently AGREED:
· 18th January
· 15th February
· 15th March
· 19th April
· 17th May
· 21th June
· 19th July (Revision/cover possible dependent on Clerk’s holiday arrangements)
· No meeting in August 
· 20th September
· 18th October
· 15th November
· 13th December (Brought forward by a week given proximity to Christmas)

The meeting closed at 8pm.
The next meeting of Great Milton Parish Council is currently scheduled to be held virtually on Monday January 18th starting at 7.30pm.  

SIGNED: _____________________________________________________________
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